Legal and Governance

N\iddles@cﬁjgh

moving forward

THE CHAIR AND ALL MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

Tuesday 3 September 2024

Dear Member

COUNCIL - WEDNESDAY 11TH SEPTEMBER, 2024
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Council of the Borough of
Middlesbrough to be held on Wednesday 11th September, 2024 at 7.00 pm in the
Council Chamber to transact the following business, namely:-
1. Building Evacuation Procedure
In the event the fire alarm sounds attendees will be advised to
evacuate the building via the nearest fire exit and assemble at
the Bottle of Notes opposite MIMA.
2. Apologies for Absence
3. Declarations of Interest
To receive any declarations of interest.
4. Minutes - Council - 17 July 2024 5-10
5. Announcements/Communications
To receive and consider any communications from the Chair,
Mayor, Executive Members or Chief Executive (if any).

6. Questions from Members of the Public (if any).

7. Tees Valley Combined Authority (TVCA) — Update

8. Mayor's Statement and Report
9. Executive Member Reports 11-62
10.  Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Board 63 - 68

11. Urgent ltems

To consider and Deal with any urgent business brought
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12.

13.

14.

15.

16.

17.

18.

before the Council by the Proper Officer (if any).

Members' Question Time
Notice of Motions
Notice of Urgent Motions (if any)

Corporate Governance Improvement Plan and Section 24
Action Plan Progress Report

Youth Justice Plan 2024/25
Vacancies on Committees 2024-2025

Update on Urgent Decisions

CS Segoncs.

Charlotte Benjamin, Director of Legal and Governance Services
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69 -70

71-84

85 - 148

149 - 152

153 - 158



PLEASE NOTE THERE IS RESTRICTED
DISABLED ACCESS TO THE COUNCIL CHAMBER

Inspection of Papers — Documents referred to on this Summons may be inspected between
9.00 am and 4.00 pm Monday to Friday at the Town Hall, Middlesbrough. Copies may also
be downloaded from the Council’'s Website.

Questions/Motions — Details of questions or notices of motion received and not enclosed
with the Summons will be circulated prior to the meeting.

Should you have any queries in regard to the items on this agenda please contact Susan
Lightwing/Scott Bonner, Democratic Services on (Direct Line 01642 729708/729712 or e-
mail on: scott_bonner@middlesbrough.gov.uk; susan_lightwing@middlesbrough.gov.uk)

Address: Democratic Services, Middlesbrough Council, Town Hall, Middlesbrough TS1
9FX

Website: www.middlesbrough.gov.uk
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Council

Agenda ltem 4
17 July 2024

COUNCIL

A meeting of the Council was held on Wednesday 17 July 2024.

PRESENT:

OFFICERS:

Councillors J Rostron, J Banks, | Blades, D Branson, E Clynch, C Cooke -
Elected Mayor, J Cooke, C Cooper, J Ewan, T Furness, P Gavigan, TA Grainge,
L Henman, D Jackson, L Lewis, T Livingstone, L Mason, D McCabe, J McTigue,
| Morrish, J Nicholson, M Nugent, J Platt, S Platt, A Romaine, J Ryles,

M Saunders, M Smiles, P Storey, J Thompson, S Tranter, Z Uddin, G Wilson and
J Young and L Young

C Benjamin, M Brown, G Field, C Heaphy, R Horniman, C Jones and S Lightwing

APOLOGIES FOR were submitted on behalf of Councillors J Walker (Vice-Chair), D Coupe,

ABSENCE:

24/14

24/15

24/16

24/17

24/18

24/19

D Davison, S Hill, B Hubbard, N Hussain, J Kabuye, M McClintock, J McConnell
and N Walker

WELCOME AND FIRE EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chair welcomed all present to the meeting and read out the Building Evacuation
Procedure.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest received at this point in the meeting.
MINUTES - COUNCIL - 22 MAY 2024

The minutes of the Council meeting held on 22 May 2024 were submitted and approved as a
correct record.

ANNOUNCEMENTS/COMMUNICATIONS

On behalf of Middlesbrough Council, the Chair welcomed newly elected Councillors —
Councillor Luke Henman (Acklam Ward) and Councillor Lewis Young (Central Ward) to their
first meeting.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC (IF ANY).

There were no valid questions submitted from members of the public, within the required
timescale for this meeting.

TEES VALLEY COMBINED AUTHORITY (TVCA) - UPDATE

The Chair invited the Mayor to provide his update regarding the Tees Valley Combined
Authority (TVCA).

The next meeting of the TVCA Board was scheduled to take place on 19 July 2024.

The Mayor highlighted that a consultation on the Gresham Project was currently ongoing with
the Middlesbrough Development Corporation (MDC) and it was very important to ensure that
both residents’ and businesses’ voices were heard.

The Prime Minister had tasked Combined Authority Mayors to work with Local Authorities on
the production of Economic Growth Plans. The focus of the plans needed to be on ensuring
people were more economically active throughout their lives rather than concentrating solely
on capital projects and building. The aim was to ensure revenue resource was forthcoming
and not just streams of government capital.

The Chair requested that Members note the Mayor’s update.

ORDERED that the Tees Valley Combined Authority update from the Mayor was noted.
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24/21

17 July 2024
MAYOR'S STATEMENT AND REPORT

The Mayor referred to the recent Parliamentary Election as a result of which Labour had taken
overall control. On behalf of the Council, the Mayor welcomed both Andy McDonald back to
his Middlesbrough Constituency seat and Luke Myer, the new MP for Middlesbrough and
South East Cleveland. The Mayor also welcomed the two successful by election candidates —
Clirs Henman and L Young to the Council. Thanks were extended to everyone who had taken
part in the electoral process and acknowledged the huge impact not only on people’s time but
also on them personally.

With regard to an incident involving one of the candidates being in possession of a blade at
the Count on 4 July 2024, the Mayor stated that the Council needed to work closely with the
Police to ensure there was no repeat of such incidents. Violence against politicians was an
incredibly serious topic and the Mayor welcomed a motion submitted by Councillor Morrish in
this regard that would be submitted to the next Council meeting. A complaint had been
submitted to Cleveland Police and the Mayor would keep Members updated.

Due to the recent Election, unfortunately some key decisions had been delayed. The Council
was waiting to hear from the Government regarding the level of intervention on Children’s
Services, the status of Best Value Notice, and the transfer of assets to the Middlesbrough
Development Corporation. The Mayor was hopeful that updates would be received within the
next few weeks. Once these issues were resolved it was vital to move forward with plans to
reset the Council and ensure that a balanced budget was in place, with spending on social
care reduced to enable more investment in other services. Another key issue was
recruitment to the Chief Executive and Section 151 positions on a permanent basis. The key
date for all processes to be complete was March 2025.

A Member asked the Mayor whether the Charity Commission had reached a conclusion on
their investigation in the Streets Ahead Community Charity. The Mayor explained that he had
not been approached in connection with this investigation and had not been at that place of
employment for some time. The Mayor agreed that he would pass on any information he
received in respect of the investigation.

The Chair requested that Members note the statement.
ORDERED that the Mayor’s statement be noted.
EXECUTIVE MEMBER REPORTS

The Chair drew Members’ attention to Section 3 of the Executive Member Reports -
Decisions To Be Taken Up Until the Council Meeting - and highlighted that the Single
Executive Meeting for the decision on Community Safety Enforcement Powers had not taken
place on 16 July 2024 and would be re-scheduled.

The Chair invited Members to raise items for general discussion arising from the Information
Booklet of Executive Member reports which detailed activities conducted within the respective
Executive Member portfolios (Section 1), Executive decisions taken (Section 2) or to be taken
where known, prior to and following the meeting (Sections 3 and 4).

Questions in relation to the Report of The Mayor and Executive Member for Adult Social Care
and Public Health.

Councillor Clynch in relation to the Council’s new policy on auto enrolment for free school
meals.

The Mayor confirmed that the new policy would save families approximately £400 per child,
per year. One in ten young people nationally were not in receipt of free school meals, in
Middlesbrough that statistic was one in six, which highlighted the need for the new policy.

Councillor L Young in relation to the Council’s new policy on auto enrolment for free school
meals.

The Mayor advised it was estimated that as many as 700 children or more would benefit from
this change. As well as ensuring access to free school meals it would also unlock over £1
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17 July 2024
million for schools through the pupil premium.

Question in relation to the Report of the Executive Member for Children’s Services.

Councillor Saunders in relation to residential, support accommodation, resource and care
leavers.

The Executive Member for Children’s Services confirmed that there were 491 children and
young people in placements in total, 73 of whom were currently placed out of area.

Questions in relation to the Report of the Executive Member for Environment
Councillor Livingstone in relation to the Green Waste Service.

The Executive Member for Environment stated that there was no plan to provide proportional
refunds to any residents in respect of the green waste service. The scheme was originally
intended to run until the end of November but had now been extended until the end of
December 2024.

Councillor Ewan in relation to Gullys.

The Executive Member for Environment explained that the Council was responsible for
managing local flood risks and carried out a regular programme of work. A management
system had been introduced to check on silt levels and provide regular maintenance town-
wide. Gully cleaning was now carried out on an annual, biannual or three-yearly basis to
minimise flood risk.

Councillor Saunders in relation to the Green Waste Service.

The Executive Member for Environment was not able to provide details of any additional costs
incurred during the recent roll out of the Green Waste Service as he did not have that
information to hand at the meeting. However, the Executive Member agreed to provide a
response Councillor Saunders by the end of the week.

Questions in relation to the Report of the Executive Member for Regeneration.

Councillor L Young in relation to the Middlesbrough Development Corporation (MDC) Asset
Transfer.

The Executive Member for Regeneration welcomed the investment that the MDC brought and
commented that in fact the Council was well positioned to do that kind of investment itself.
Examples of sites throughout the town that had been developed by Middlesbrough Council in
partnership with the Tees Valley Combined Authority and others included TeesAmp, Boho X
and the Digital Sector. The Executive Member was happy to work with the MDC on any
proposals to enhance individual assets that had been transferred to them. With a new
Government now in place, it was anticipated that further discussions would take place in
relation to the MDC and asset transfer.

Councillor Henman in relation to the Local Plan.

The Executive Member for Regeneration agreed that the Local Plan was very important to
direct housing and commercial, retail and industrial buildings to the appropriate areas of the
town. It was a high priority for the current administration to have a new updated Local Plan in
place and the planning team had worked hard on its development. Any additional
Government funding that was available for planning would be much welcomed by the Council.

REPORT OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY BOARD
The Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Board presented a report, the purpose of which was
to provide an update on the current position regarding progress made by the Overview and

Scrutiny Board and the individual Scrutiny Panels.

The Chair invited members to note the report.
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17 July 2024

ORDERED that the report was noted.

URGENT ITEMS

There were no urgent items submitted within the specified deadlines for this meeting.
MEMBERS' QUESTION TIME

There were no valid questions submitted from members of the public, within the required
timescale for this meeting.

NOTICE OF MOTIONS
There were no Notice of Motions submitted within the specified deadlines for this meeting.
NOTICE OF URGENT MOTIONS (IF ANY)

There were no Notice of Urgent Motions submitted within the specified deadlines for this
meeting.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE IMPROVEMENT PLAN AND SECTION 24 ACTION PLAN
PROGRESS REPORT

A joint report of the Chief Executive, Director of Finance and Director of Legal and
Governance Services was presented by the Mayor. The report set out the key activities,
progress and impact of the Corporate Governance Improvement Plan and activity in response
to the Section 24 recommendations made by the Council’'s External Auditors, since last
reported to Council on 27 March 2024.

Members were asked to note the progress against the Corporate Governance Improvement
Plan and Section 24 Action Plan and agree proposed changes to milestones and activity in
relation to the Section 24 Action Plan as follows:

o Detailed delivery milestone plans had been developed to underpin all workstream
activities within the improvement plan.

e Where slippage occurred to individual milestones but the overarching end date for the
workstream activity was not impacted, no escalation or change control would be
required and it could be assumed that any required mitigation would be put in play at
an operational level.

e Where there was impact on achieving the intended measure of success or
overarching end date of workstream activity, a change control would be proposed for
noting and transparency.

e The change controls since last reported to Council were summarised at paragraph
6.10 of the submitted report.

Responding to a question as to whether Middlesbrough Council could deliver for local people,
the Mayor welcomed the fact that the Action Plan was 96% either on track or delivered.
Whilst there had been good progress this focus needed to continue and there could be no
complacency to ensure that the necessary improvements were made. From a governance
standpoint, significant improvements had been made and the Mayor thanked the Senior
Management Team for their contributions.

A Member highlighted that in addressing the financial problems, Council Tax had been
increased and the Council had also accepted Exceptional Financial Support from the
Government. The Mayor stated that the Council’s problems were not solely financial. There
had been issues around governance and ensuring that Members and Officers worked
collectively together. It was important to address all the issues, keep focus, and concentrate
on providing a better place for the residents of the town.

The Mayor was asked whether he believed that engaging CIPFA to assist with the financial
and other difficulties had been a worthwhile process. The Mayor explained that CIPFA were
engaged as part of the process when the Government imposed the Best Value Notice on the
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Council. There were various statutory recommendations and conditions that had to be met.
The Mayor added that he valued the support received from CIPFA in helping the Council get
to a better position within a year.

A Member asked whether he had ever overruled or been overruled by the Senior
Management Team on any decision. The Mayor commented that the question demonstrated
what the problem was. Members and Officers needed to work together and try to achieve
better solutions in partnership. Examples of recent partnership working were the production of
the Local Plan and the new Free School Meals Policy.

At this point in the meeting a Member asked for clarification on supplementary questions. The
Chair advised that she had taken a decision that no supplementary questions would be
permitted at this meeting.

On a vote being taken, it was ORDERED as follows that:

1. progress against the Corporate Governance Improvement Plan and Section 24 Action
Plan was noted.

2. the proposed changes to milestones and activity in relation to the Section 24 Action Plan
as outlined at paragraphs 6.7 to 6.10 of the submitted report were agreed.

3. the departing Middlesbrough Independent Improvement Advisory Board
Financial Lead, Chris Buss, was thanked for his support, advice and
guidance on the Council’'s improvement journey to date.

VACANCIES ON COMMITTEES AND OUTSIDE BODIES 2024/2025
Council received a report which sought nominations for appointment, following resignations
from Committees and Outside Bodies and vacancies that remained outstanding following the

Annual meeting.

The report included a list of current vacancies on various Committees and Outside Bodies and
nominations were put forward at the meeting by individual members.

ORDERED that the following vacancies allocated in accordance with the wishes of the
political groups, be approved by Council:

Committee Vacancies:

People Scrutiny Panel

1 vacancy - Councillor Henman appointed.

Place Scrutiny Panel

1 vacancy — Councillor L Young appointed

Staff Appeals Committee

Chair — Councillor Henman appointed.

Standards Committee

Chair — Councillor Romaine appointed.

Corporate Health and Safety Steering Group

3 vacancies — Councillor Lewis appointed.
2 vacancies unfilled.

You Matter to Us — Corporate Parenting Board

2 vacancies — Councillor Henman appointed.
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1 vacancy unfilled.

Live Well South Tees Board

3 vacancies - Councillors Gavigan, Ryles and Uddin appointed.

Outside Bodies Vacancies:

Durham Darlington Teesside Hambleton Richmondshire and Whitby STP Joint Committee

1 vacancy (Labour) - Councillor P Storey appointed.

Hartlepool Power Station Local Liaison Committee

1 vacancy — Councillor Uddin appointed.

North East Regional Joint Health Scrutiny Committee

1 vacancy — Councillor Banks appointed.

Standing Advisory Council on Religious Education (SACRE)

1 vacancy — Councillor L Young appointed.

Tees Heritage Trust Ltd (was Cleveland Building Preservation Trust)

1 vacancy — Councillor D Branson appointed.
COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE CHANGES

A report of the Director of Legal and Governance Services was presented to seek Council's
approval to changes to the terms of reference for Works Council and Staff Appeals
Committee.

Following advice from the Local Government Association (LGA) and in line with best practice,
it was proposed to change the terms of reference for Works Council and Staff Appeals
Committee to reflect that a Member could not sit on both Committees in order to ensure a
clear separation of roles.

At a meeting of the Constitution and Member Development Committee held on 27June 2024 it
was agreed to recommend these changes to Council for approval.

On a vote being taken, it was ORDERED that Council approved amendments to the terms of
reference for Works Council and Staff Appeals Committee as follows:

1. Works Council: Members of Works Council are prohibited from also being a member of
the Staff Appeals Committee.

2. Staff Appeals Committee: Members of Staff Appeals Committee are prohibited from also
being a member of Works Council.

Page 10



Agenda Item 9

Middlesbrough

Elected Mayor and
Executive Member Reports
and additional Executive
decision information

Page 11

DEMOCRATIC SERVICES



This page is intentionally left blank



Middlesbrough

INTRODUCTION

This document contains the Elected Mayor and Executive Member reports relevant to the
Council meeting to be held on 11 September 2024.

The booklet, in addition to containing details of Executive Member activities covering the
period following the last Council meeting (section 1), also details those Executive
decisions taken since the last booklet was published (section 2) together with those
decisions planned to be taken from dispatch of this booklet up until the date of the Council
meeting (section 3) and those decisions planned to be taken following the Council meeting
(section 4).

The table at section 2 contains details of decisions taken by individual Executive Members,
the full Executive, Executive Sub-Committees and Joint Archives Committee. The public
reports that were considered are also available through the Modern Gov system.

The tables at section 3 and 4 contain details of the decisions to be taken by individual
Executive Members, the full Executive, Executive Sub-Committees and Joint Archives
Committee. Further details on key decisions that are to be taken can also be found on the
Modern Gov Forward Plan.

The Elected Mayor and Executive Member reports and the additional decision-making
information will hopefully assist Members when considering any questions they may have
for Executive Members at Council, which can be asked within accordance of the Council’s
procedure rules.

Details of those decisions to be taken, as outlined in Section 3 and 4, may sometimes be

subject to change (e.g., dates of meetings may alter). Members are therefore advised to
check with the Democratic Services should they have an interest in specific issues.

Charlotte Benjamin
Director of Legal and Governance Services
(01642) 729024

Contact details:

Susan Lightwing Interim Democratic Services Manager - (01642) 729712
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Middlesbrough

THE MAYOR AND EXECUTIVE MEMBER REPORTS AND ADDITIONAL
INFORMATION

COUNCIL MEETING: 11 September 2024

CONTENTS

SECTION 1 - Executive Member Reports

e The Mayor and Executive Member for Adult Social Care and Public Health
Chris Cooke

e Deputy Mayor and Executive Member for Education and Culture
Councillor Philippa Storey

e Executive Member for Children’s Services
Councillor Zafar Uddin

e Executive Member for Community Safety
Councillor Janet Thompson

e Executive Member for Environment
Councillor Peter Gavigan

e Executive Member for Finance and Governance
Councillor Nicky Walker

e Executive Member for Regeneration
Councillor Theo Furness

SECTION 2 — Table of Executive decisions taken and that have been through the Call-In
period, since the last booklet, published on 9 July 2024.

SECTION 3 — Table of Executive decisions planned to be taken from dispatch of this
booklet up until the date of the Council meeting.

SECTION 4 — Table of Executive decisions planned to be taken following the Council
meeting.
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ﬁﬁ Mayor Chris Cooke
' Email: mayor@middlesbrough.gov.uk
MlddleSbrOUgh mail: mayor@middlesbrough.gov.u

moving forward
EXECUTIVE MEMBER REPORT TO COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE MEMBER: MAYOR AND EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR ADULT
SOCIAL CARE AND PUBLIC HEALTH - CHRIS COOKE

DATE OF MEETING: 11 September 2024

STRATEGIC PRIORITIES

A Healthy Place — Helping our residents to live longer, healthier lives.
UPDATES

Holiday Activities & Food (HAF) Programme Update

. The Summer HAF Programme was successfully delivered across Middlesbrough from 22nd

July to 30th August 2024. Over 60 HAF programmes were made available for children eligible
for benefit-related free school meals, providing thousands of places.

Each programme offered a comprehensive experience for children and young people, including
a school-standard daily meal, 60 minutes of physical activity, and a variety of enriching
activities. The quality of the programme was consistently high, offering excellent experiences
and opportunities to the participants.

. Additionally, we extended some of the HAF provisions to children and young people who are

not in receipt of Free School Meals (FSM), utilising Household Support Funding. This initiative
was met with full uptake, ensuring broader access to these valuable resources.

Prior to the commencement of the HAF programme, all providers underwent specific training
related to physical activity through the 'You’ve Got This Exchange' initiative. The impact of this
training was substantial, contributing to the overall success of the programme.

. Our Young Inspectors team also played a crucial role by conducting quality assurance visits to

the HAF provisions. The insights gained from these visits will be vital for the ongoing
development of the HAF programme, with reports on these visits available soon.

Unfortunately, the tragic incident in Southport and subsequent riots had a significant impact on
the programme. Attendance rates dropped notably in the weeks following these events,
particularly in the most affected areas where participant numbers decreased by over 50%.
Despite these challenges, the HAF programme continued to offer a safe space for children and
young people, providing much-needed support during this difficult time.

Community Water Fluoridation

. The North East region is currently undergoing significant public health developments with a

particular focus on the expansion of community water fluoridation. This initiative is a crucial
component of the region's strategy to address severe oral health disparities and prevent dental
decay, especially among children.

. The expansion of water fluoridation aligns with national public health goals as outlined in the

Health and Care Act 2022, which grants the Secretary of State powers to introduce and
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a)

b)

10.

11.

12.

13.

14.

manage water fluoridation schemes. The emphasis is on expanding these schemes in the most
deprived areas of the country, where the benefits in reducing dental decay are most needed.

Numerous studies support the effectiveness of water fluoridation in reducing dental decay. All
data referenced comes from NHS England’s 2024 North East Water Fluoridation Summary of
Evidence. In the North East, areas with existing fluoridation show significantly better oral health
outcomes compared to non-fluoridated areas:

Reduction in Dental Decay: Fluoridated areas in the North East report a 6% to 10% lower
prevalence of dental caries in young children compared to non-fluoridated areas like
Middlesbrough. Specifically, the prevalence of dental decay is 14.9% in non-fluoridated
Middlesbrough, compared to 8.5% in fluoridated Hartlepool for 3-year-olds, and 31% compared
to 21% for 5-year-olds.

Reduction in General Anaesthetic Rates: The necessity for dental extractions under general
anaesthetic, a significant and preventable health risk, is dramatically lower in fluoridated areas.
For instance, the rate of general anaesthetics for dental procedures in Hartlepool is less than
half that of Middlesbrough, suggesting that fluoridation could prevent a large number of such
procedures.

Economic Impact: The economic benefits of water fluoridation are substantial. A return-on-
investment study suggests that every £1 invested in water fluoridation yields between £12.71
and £21.98 in savings within 10 years. Additionally, extending fluoridation across the North East
could save the NHS an estimated £731,200 annually by reducing the need for dental
extractions under general anaesthetic.

There is unanimous support for the expansion of water fluoridation among public health
professionals and local authorities in the North East. The North East and North Cumbria
Integrated Care Board (ICB), along with other local health bodies, have strongly endorsed the
initiative, recognising it as a critical measure to reduce health inequalities and improve oral
health outcomes across the region.

Counterfeit Goods Seizure and Enforcement Update

A significant enforcement action was undertaken by Middlesbrough Trading Standards officers
on August 20", 2024, resulting in the seizure of a large quantity of counterfeit goods from a
retailer in the town. This operation forms part of our ongoing commitment to protect consumers,
support legitimate businesses, and tackle organised crime in Middlesbrough.

Seizure of Counterfeit Goods: Over 600 counterfeit items, including shoes and trainers, were
seized. These items were fraudulent copies of high-end brands such as Gucci, Chanel,
Vivienne Westwood, Louis Vuitton, and New Balance. If these goods had been genuine, their
estimated retail value would have exceeded £248,000. The counterfeit items, however, were
being sold for prices significantly lower than the authentic products.

Additional Enforcement Action: During the operation,
officers also seized counterfeit perfumes from an
unconnected street seller operating outside the retail
premises. This highlights the pervasive nature of
counterfeit trade within the area.

Follow-Up Seizure: A subsequent visit to the same
retailer on August 21, 2024, led to the discovery and
seizure of an additional 100 counterfeit items. The total
value of these items, if genuine, would have been
£24,610.
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24.

This operation is part of our ongoing efforts to protect consumers, support legitimate
businesses, and combat organised crime. The sale of counterfeit goods undermines local
businesses and poses significant risks to consumers.

Woodside Dementia & Well-being Hub

The Woodside Dementia & Well-being Hub continues to be a cornerstone of support for service
users and their families, offering a range of activities and a welcoming community environment.

In August, the Hub marked its 3rd anniversary with a visit from the Mayor, celebrating the
centre’s achievements and ongoing commitment to the community. The Mayor also participated
in the Hub’s popular gardening club during a separate visit, where participants, despite the rain,
shared their appreciation for the social interaction and
support provided by the attentive staff.

o ENTIA
510 DEM
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The Hub is highly regarded by families, who describe
it as a welcoming and supportive community. The
carers support group, in particular, is an essential part
of their weekly routine, providing much-needed
connection and respite.

In addition to its regular activities, the Hub hosts a
variety of Age UK events, including knitting groups
and singalongs, which are open to all. The timetable of
events is updated monthly on the council website.

Overall, the Woodside Dementia & Well-being Hub continues to deliver excellent care and
support, making a significant impact on the lives of those who attend and their families.

Livewell Centre Update

As highlighted in the Executive Member for Regeneration’s report, there has been significant
progress in the refurbishment of the Live Well Centre unit, with an expected completion of
works in December 2024. This initiative aligns with our broader strategy to revitalise the town
centre while addressing key public health challenges.

The new Live Well Centre occupies two previously vacant retalil
units in the Cleveland Centre, bringing much-needed health
services directly to the heart of Middlesbrough. This central
location will make it easier for residents to access a
comprehensive range of health and wellbeing services.

The new centre will provide a modern, accessible environment
that better meets the needs of our residents. Importantly,
outreach workers from the ACT partnership will also move to the
new location, strengthening our support for vulnerable young people and families.

In line with our commitment to continuous improvement, discussions are ongoing to introduce
additional services at the Live Well Centre, including access to dentistry, which will further
expand the range of support available to our community.

NAME: Chris Cooke
DATE: 11 September 2024
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Deputy Mayor Philippa Storey

MidC“eSbrOi Eugh Executive Member for Education and Culture

moving forward Email: philippa_storey@middlesbrough.gov.uk
Tel: 07590 640900

EXECUTIVE MEMBER REPORT TO COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE MEMBER: EDUCATION AND CULTURE = COUNCILLOR PHILIPPA
STOREY

DATE OF MEETING: September 11, 2004

1. The purpose of this report is to provide an update to members on areas of activity
within my portfolio including performance against strategic priorities.

STRATEGIC PRIORITIES

e Improve outcomes for children and young people.
e Support Cultural assets and events.

SERVICE AIMS

Education:
e Supporting schools to improve the attendance of all children, particularly those who
are most vulnerable.
e Improve early years parenting support and the home learning experience to support
children’s learning, development, and school readiness.
e Reduce the number of children and young people who are suspended or excluded.

Culture:

e Encouragement of grass roots participation
Increase income generation events at the town hall
Consolidate cultural offer
Make events sustainable

HIGHLIGHTS
Education
Family Hubs
Family Hubs update August 2024

2. Since the transformation from Children's Centres to Family Hubs, the Family Hubs team
and commissioned partners have undertaken direct work with 26,138 residents. This has
been in the form of delivery of the following services between the council and

commissioned partners.

e Registrar contact with new families connecting them with their nearest Family Hubs
e Best Start Pathway
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5.

e Chat, Play, Read and Sing sessions

e Early Years workshops

e Let’s Talk sessions

e Amazing Babies sessions

e Early Years Literacy gifting pathway

e Support for parents to take up their funded 1, 2, 3 and 4 year old childcare places

e Support for all early years settings to provide good quality childcare in Middlesbrough
Family Information Service (FIS Team)

e Support for early years settings to provide good quality education for children in
Middlesbrough - 100% of both Private, Voluntary and Independent ( PVI's) and
childminders are either an Ofsted Outstanding or Good judgement.

New Family Hub funded services, delivered by the Early Year and Family Hubs
team:

e Triple P baby on-line

e Early Talk Boost

e Early Words Together

e Speech and Language advice

Services delivered by commissioned Family Hub partners:
e Midwifery: Indigo and Steps teams

e Family Action

e North East Young Dads & Lads

Other services delivered from Family Hubs include:

Family hub teams have made incredible strides forward in building bridges with within our
communities and work continues to ensure our most in-need families receive timely
support though the national Family Hub model is still a long way from the comprehensive
Sure Start system that our deprived vulnerable communities need.

Youth Justice

South Tees Youth Justice Board (STYJB)
The STYJB Plan is being presented to this full council.

We are statutorily obligated to bring this to full council each year for noting only.
e |t sets out how Youth Justice is provided and funded

e How it will operate and function

e The Youth Justice priorities

It is a partnership and includes:

e MBC

Redcar Council

Cleveland Police

Probation Service

North East and North Cumbria Integrated Care Board.
Consultation with young people (children’s voice)
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6. Approval is required by council both statutorily and for the grant terms and conditions.

7. Services can not work in isolation and in order to address issues a holistic approach is
needed with co-ordinated strategies

8. Our STYJB priorities are:

i. Prevention and Diversion
ii. Youth violence and exploitation
iii. Preparation for inspection
iv. Education, training and employment
v. Re-settlement
vi. Restorative practice.

Youth Custody Suite

9. Afirst of its kind Youth Custody Suite has launched in Middlesbrough Police station to
ensure no child will ever come into contact with an adult offender.

10. Every single young person who is arrested and brought into custody in Middlesbrough
will be dealt with in the brand-new suite which is completely separate from the rest of
custody.

11.The suite has its own entry point and reception area along with a small exercise area and
is decorated with artwork which was based on designs created by young people.

12.1t's hoped the trauma-informed custody suite will minimise a child’s exposure to the
custody environment while providing additional support to assist the young person.

13.The groundbreaking initiative was delivered and funded by Cleveland Police alongside
the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Cleveland and Middlesbrough
Council’'s South Tees Youth Justice Service and forms part of the ongoing work to divert
young people away from the criminal justice system.

Culture
Middlesbrough Town Hall: In August we’ve had:

2 wedding ceremonies & receptions within the building — huge congratulations to the
two couples, we all wish you a long and happy marriage!

e Tees Women Poets Summer Bootcamp sessions (weekly, with a showcase taking
place on Saturday 315t August)

Smoggy Queens filming for BBC Three series

Foster Carer celebration event

Outdoor Theatre show — Into The Breach

Musinc Family Fun Day

Cleveland Art Society Exhibition

Musinc Summer School — Gig School

ITV filming in the Council Chamber, fire station and courtroom.

Page 23



Orange Pip:

14.The 4™ Orange Pip of the year took place on 315t August and was the busiest yet thanks
to the weather gods finally smiling on us! The market included the usual mixture of great
food and drinks, makers’ stalls and a brilliant music stage programme curated by Henry
Carden in partnership with the Town Hall. We also welcomed special guests from our
sponsor Perco Foods. We are looking forward to the September Pip, which takes place
on the same day as Middlesbrough Pride and at the start of Middlesbrough Art Week.

Middlesbrough Museums:

15.Our two museums have been delivering a busy programme of summer exhibitions and
events. The Boro Shirt Exhibition at the Dorman has been delighting Boro fans telling the
history of the club through an amazing collection of football shirts and other
memorabilia. Players from Middlesbrough Football Club and the Club Mascot, Rory
visited the exhibition in August as part of ‘Togetherfest’, which sees museums from the
Tees Valley Museums Group come together to deliver special, family-friendly events in
the same week. The Dorman also hosted the ever-popular Dino Day on 315t
August. Over at the Cook, visitors have been enjoyed the Marton Hall exhibition as well
as a range of family events including the wonderful Colourscape at the beginning of
August, which sold out!

Middlesbrough Theatre:

16.Our 2024 Pantomime Snow White, starring Melinda Messenger and Philip Green was
launched earlier in the summer and will run from 6 December to 4 January, including
some special HAF performances.

Teesside Archives:

17.0ur Archives Service have been busy putting together their application for Re-
Accreditation from The National Archives (TNA). As part of the assessment process, we
will host a visit from TNA on 6 September and a decision is expected in November.

18.Most Creative Train Station: With support from the Cultural Development Fund, the first
in a series of new artist commissions have been installed at Middlesbrough Train
Station. Between now and March next year a total of 9 new artworks will be displayed in
the station, plus sound artist Nell Catchpole will be artist in residence at the station
capturing sounds and stories from people passing through. Our thanks go to the artists
involved and to Navigator North for managing the programme.

Upcoming events in the Town Hall this September:

e Classical Café season returns on Sunday 1%

e ITV Filming from 5" September to 12" September in the Courtroom for upcoming
series ‘| Fought The Law’ starring Sheridan Smith

Gary Meikle

Pete Firman

Big Country

Maisie Adam

The Three Degrees
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Matt Reed

Middlesbrough Pride — Full Building Takeover & Orange Pip on Centre Square
The Beat

NCNC Screenings

International Older Peoples Day

Big Mouth Comedy Club

First Class Wrestling

Musinc:

19.Musinc Summer Family Fun Day — 19t August had 70 participants take part in
Musinc’s Summer Family Fun Day some of the Activities included: Fusion Drumming,
iPad Music Composing, and Musical Crafting.

Gig School — 27t", 28t and 29" August
10am — 3pm

20.Gig School was an exciting opportunity for young people to play, rehearse and perform in
a band setting. Young musicians took part. learning how to communicate with each other
as a band, learn about live music rehearsal, set-up and soundcheck, and performance
techniques.

21.For: Young People aged 12-17 years

22.Community Events — | would like to thank Janet Thom